Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, October 13, 2014
(Approved)
Call to Order

Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.

Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of September 29, 2014
Motion XLV-95: By Senator Lessoff, seconded by Senator Hoelscher, to approve the minutes. The motion was unanimously approved.
Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of September 29, 2014
Motion XLV-96: By Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Stewart, to approve the minutes. 

Senator Kalter’s Revisions: On page 3, I said:  "…with CGE on the issues after we had gathered..."   
On page 3, it was "…if the chair cannot make it..." 
On page 3, it was "… the University of Illinois at Urbana Champaign..." 
On page 8, it was "Dan Holland and I both thought .." 
On page 8, "Then John wanted to have civil service reps and students and I suggested…”
The minutes, as amended, were unanimously approved.
Oral Communication: 

Senator Kalter: I am going to do what I did a couple of weeks ago and pass this out for next time. We are not going to going to look at these now. I divided the Vice President for Finance and Planning policies by Comptroller, EHS, Facilities, etc., many of which the Senate never needs to see. Take a look at it and we will do the same thing we did before. After the meeting where we looked over a list like this, I did memo to the president, but I did take out the Vacation Policy because there was a question relating to faculty that may or may not necessarily mean it would go through the Senate. I just have a question I want to ask one of the vice presidents, so that may come back to us.
Provost Announcement re: Search for CFA Dean

Provost Krejci: Dean Major announced that he would be retiring in May. The question was moving forward with an interim and doing the search this year since he will be here until May. I met with the CFA College Council and the leadership of CFA and opened that up for them to email me if they wanted input; then consulted with the president. Given all of the input, we decided to move forward with the search this year. We told them very clearly that searching for a dean while there is an interim provost might not be conventional wisdom. Given their particular situation with a building project and some enrollment issues and because they have some interim directors for their schools, if they waited, it would mean that those interim positions could go on for three years. They felt pretty strongly that they could get a good pool and that they trusted the administration to help them with the dean search this year. We also decided to use a search firm so that we could ensure we have a good pool. Once that decision was made, I contacted the college council first, CFA and then talked with Susan. We have contacted the AP Council, Civil Service Council and Connor Joyce of the SGA to put together the Panel of Ten search committee. 
Distributed Communications:

10.10.14.08
From Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter; Perry Schoon, COE Dean: edTPA Email: Need for Senate Discussion Will discuss at 10/27/14 meeting.
10.07.14.01
From Grant Sterling, EIU/Council of Illinois University Senates: De-Recognition of CSU Faculty Senate
Senator Kalter: One of the members of CIUS from Eastern Illinois asked if any of the Senates are thinking

about the CSU’s Board de-recognizing their Senate a couple of weeks ago. He says we have considered a 

resolution calling upon the governor to dissolve the board as a result of this attack on shared governance, but we 
are interested in what others think. This is another one of those questions of solidarity and whether we want to 
make a statement. 

Senator Lessoff: The governmental problems at the place are incredible. They are in constant turmoil in the
leadership. 
Senator Kalter: There have been freedom of speech issues if you can believe it on a college campus.

Senator Lessoff: It does seem like something we should make a statement about that could affect it. 
Senator Kalter: This is the very thing that the AAUP does investigations about because they are seen as so

egregious. It is a huge concern when the administration decides not to recognize the elected representatives of
the faculty.

Senator Stewart: I think we should have some kind of a resolution.

Senator Kalter: Does anybody want to volunteer to write that. It could be short without a lot of research.

Senator Lessoff: I’ll do it.

Senator Kalter: It would probably be a good idea to bring it back to Exec before it goes to the Senate to make 
sure the wording is what we think it should be. I am not sure if time is of the essence. I think this is going to be
an issue for some time to come.
10.02.14.02
From Melissa Madsen, UIUC/Council of Illinois University Senates: Job Reclassification Concerns 
10.02.14.01
From Melissa Madsen, UIUC/Council of Illinois University Senates: Job Reclassification Concerns – Additional Information

Senator Kalter: I asked Melissa Madsen for permission to share her emails with the group due to their sensitivity.  There was previous discussion regarding AP positions and possible retaliation activity.  There is further information from Grant Sterling from EIU as he had requested more information.    
President Dietz: Before the Illinois Board of Higher Education meeting that is held in the afternoon, the 
presidents and chancellors get together that morning to have open discussion and add items to the agenda
about any items they want to discuss.  I was surprised that many presidents were not aware of this topic.  All 
that heard about this talked about the implications that this activity had started at institutions.  They determined
that this was not a good practice and the institutions should be determining this.   The group didn’t have a 

motion or a vote, but would welcome an Academic Senate resolution.
Senator Kalter I am pleased to hear this as I want faculty and students to be able to speak about issues that are
of concern to them.  I feel that we are all headed in the same direction.  During the Senate meeting this can be 
discussed during communications and people have the one that was voted on by CIUS.

President Dietz:  I brought up the other issue to clarify the administrative/academic professional classification 

title.  It’s a generic title.  Other institutions use different kinds of descriptors.  The way it is worded is fine.  
Senator Kalter: I can see the sensitivity if we are talking about academic as not all of our APs are academic. 
The institutions that call them academic may be trying to make a point which is great.  
Senator Lessoff: The question I had and the guy at Eastern is asking the same thing. Is this some sort of general 

issue that needs to have a statement made about it and what I am hearing is that it is worth making a statement.  If 
questions come up, we should say that we deliberated about it in the Executive Committee and that there was a
strong feeling from the presidents of the universities that it was worthwhile to them.   

 01.25.13.07
Policy on Website: Religious Observances Policy
10.03.13.01
From Rick Lewis: Religious Observances Policy/Academic Calendar Questions

Senator Kalter: Last week, I received this email string from Rick Lewis from the Dean of Students Office. He 
contacted Doris Groves, Executive Director of Alumni Engagement, and myself.  He had received two
complaints from either students or parents, from Jewish students, who were displeased that Homecoming events 

were scheduled on the same dates as Yom Kippur.  I looked at the emails to try to determine what the questions
were.  There were four questions and some were Senate questions and some were not.  One question was; do the 
people that are planning major campus events consider religious observances that are not built into the calendar. 
The Senate has almost no control over that.  There are two issues that the Senate can discuss:  do the various 
offices ensure governance groups involved in planning the academic calendar consider these dates and whether
or not the religious observance policy is publicized widely enough.  Doris stated that she had received a total of 
five complaints.  Rick stated that many faculty are not aware until a student has to bring it to their attention that
we do have a religious observance policy.  Should we route this somewhere?
Senator Hoelscher: If we are going to consider religious holidays for anything, we have to consider them for 
everything. How do we publicize and make people completely aware? I don’t know that a policy is required 
because I do not think it was intentional. If we can publicize it enough, it probably will not happen.
Ms. James: The Administrative Affairs Committee handles the Academic Calendar Policy.

Senator Kalter: I was kind of the one who gave up on trying to move things on the Academic Calendar, but 
That was usually always about can we move Thanksgiving. Talking about religious observances is quite a 
different issue because that is about access and fairness.

President Dietz: I think the issue about Homecoming and Family Weekend is that people plan out a year in 

advance when they would like to be here for Homecoming. Historically, that is all driven by football schedules. 
They try to have a touchstone within the first six weeks of classes with the families. Homecoming is that
first weekend in October; Yom Kippur kind of got wrapped up in it this year completely unintentionally, but the 
communication is a good idea to bring heightened awareness about that.
Senator Lessoff: You will need to talk to who is overseeing the scheduling of these events to get some 
Assurance that they will do the best…The policy reads reasonable accommodation and refers to academic 
activities.

Senator Kalter: For all of our calendars, it’s got to be relatively easy to find a calendar that lists holidays and 
have that circulating whenever anyone is talking about calendar events. Is there someone in administration who
can be put in charge of circulating that religious holidays calendar with all of the other calendars? Then who 
would be best to publicize this calendar to faculty in particular?
Senator Hoelscher: I think our calendar and that process could be improved. If we could get to the point where
the protocol was to go to that central location and have a calendar that was easy to search, I think that might be

a solution instead of publicizing because we do have a lot things circulating all of the time. There are a lot of 
times when you are just not going to be able to get around it.

Senator Kalter: I am not sure we can solve all of this as the Executive Committee, but maybe what I can do 
after the meeting is draw up a list of avenues that need to be thought about and bring it back to us: IT, making 
sure that the calendars are in one central place, finding out if there is a point person who can find the religious 

holidays and see if we can get a plan together.

President Dietz: I would be happy to take a shot at a draft that would highlight bringing up the policy and 
would highlight bringing up next year’s religious holidays and put that policy with it as an attachment. If an 
apology for this last Homecoming is in order, I would do that.

Senator Kalter: I would be thrilled to have you do that. Maybe not every single faculty member, but maybe the
chairs and directors could get the policy and inform the faculty in their meetings.
Senator Gallagher: When we come to college, I feel it’s the student’s choice whether they want to attend the 
event or not.

Provost Krejci: I am pulling up about 18 holidays per month.

Senator Kalter: If there is a point person, that individual would need to understand which of those 18 holidays
per month are the major ones.

Provost Krejci: I think we have a feel and a commitment to do that. Each VP could elevate their attention to this 
while we look at next steps.

10.10.14.01
From Martha Horst/Faculty Affairs Committee: Honorary Degree Policy (Information Item 10/22/14)

10.10.14.02
From Martha Horst/Faculty Affairs Committee: Academic Personnel Policy (Information Item 10/22/14)
Senator Kalter: We have some minor revisions to the Honorary Degree Policy and some minor revisions to the
Academic Personnel Policy.
10.10.14.03
From Peter Bushell/Rules Committee: Policy on Creation and Revision of Policies (Information Item 10/22/14 Returned to Committee)

Senator Stewart: The policy as it exists is in that little box and that was all that was there. We needed a more 
detailed description about what goes on in developing policy. We went through it line by line and we now have
the final version. Also legal looked at this and made some suggestions and changes. We had one little change 
that Sam Catanzaro emailed in. That was policies that were changed because of legal necessity that had to be 
taken down from the website. The old policy would be taken down with a link for further information.

Senator Kalter: We had to take this off the Senate Agenda last time because Peter Bushell had been working off 
draft 4 to go to draft 6 not realizing he was going that way. In the interim, I looked at where we were and today 
I looked at what Rules has given us here compared to what I gave to Rules. There are a couple of places in the 
Policy that say the president’s designee can approve a policy and I don’t know what the practice has been on 
that, but I think in terms of the Memorandum of Understanding and the Senate, that might not be advisable. I 
don’t know if it is a common practice for things that don’t come to the Senate for a VP or some other designee 
be the approver or should it be the president only.
President Dietz: The only thing that this does to me is if you have a president that is absent for an extended
period of time and something needs to move really quickly, but it is fairly open-ended about who that can be, so 
for me that would probably be a VP in my absence. I found that to be interesting too. I don’t know what 
prompted that.

Senator Kalter: It seems it could lead to chaos in the process because it is always possible that somebody once 
they get designated think they have blanket designation.

President Dietz: The same would be true if you moved it around. You say you get this one because it is kind of
in your bailiwick. That could be confusing.

Senator Kalter: We would have an interim president in your absence. We don’t have to put it in the policy for 

the president to designate. It should remain in your control.

Senator Stewart: Would that be understood if it is not in the policy?
President Dietz: I don’t know that it would be, but it does open up a lot of questions.
Senator Kalter: It is much more common for the president to be here than not be here, so it would be fairly rare 
for a president to need a designee. In that case, I would suggest taking it out.

Ms. James: I have gotten several policies from the president’s office that you have never seen that have come
from the VPs.

Senator Powers: What if we just put it at the end stating that if the president is out of the country or what have 
you, he can select a designee.

Senator Kalter: That’s a good idea.

Senator Stewart: Is that something that can be given during the Senate meeting so we are not delaying it.

Senator Kalter: We could do it as a friendly amendment or even just an amendment. One of the things I didn’t
see in the final version, but may be there in spirit: All policies, new, revised, reviewed/unrevised, require 
approval by the president prior to implementation or inclusion on the policy website. I want to make sure that
we got that in. I want to make sure that it is clear somewhere in Review of Existing Policies in 10.1.3.

Senator Stewart: When a revised or even reviewed, but unrevised, policy is approved by the president or the 

president’s designee…

Senator Kalter: OK. There was a paragraph that got removed and I don’t know why. It said even if no changes 
or to be made, the Policy Coordinator should be notified of the date of the completion of the review so that the
records can be updated. 

Senator Stewart: …will maintain a permanent record of each policy’s effective date and its most recent review 
date…
Senator Kalter: Wonderful. 

Senator Stewart: Also, on the forms, coversheets, we have gotten rid of approval date and substituted date of 

submission and date of last review. That way we can keep track of when things were reviewed; not just when
they are passed or revised.

Senator Kalter: I am concerned with the last section about removing policies from the website. The Sick Leave 
Policy, for example, has been off the website since early summer. It is important for our employees to know
what our policies are, so I am a little uncomfortable saying that ordinarily they are going to stay up, but in some 

cases we are just going to remove them. If they are off for months and months…If they are Senate policies, they 
should never be removed without going through a shared governance process. It doesn’t matter to me if the law
changes, if there is a policy that the Senate reviews, there is a shared governance system in place and if the law 
changes, the shared governance system needs to know that and needs to know…Even for the others, I am
concerned that we would remove any policy, because the point of having a policies website in general is to 
make sure all of our employees understand and have as much information as our administrators.

Senator Stewart: This is something that we discussed and we had it that they should all remain up and then it 

was discussed with legal if the policy that is posted is so out of line with the requirements, you don’t really 
want to have that policy up, but there would be something to direct you to where to go to find out what is 
happening with that policy. 
Senator Kalter: I guess I am just not agreeing that our Sick Leave Policy or our Employee Assistance Policy
should be off line for months and months. My suggestion is that it won’t be taken down, but if there is this 
obsolete problem, there be at the top of the policy: This policy is outdated. Go to whoever, in the case of these, 

it’s Nancy Spangler, who doesn’t work here anymore. I think this is a shared governance and employee rights 
issue. The person giving you information over the phone has to be well trained, because I have had instances in
which they have not given me the right information.
Senator Hoelscher: I agree with you. It was distressing when we had the Domestic Partners Policy just
completely taken down. If a policy is taken down, it needs to be replaced with something written that is interim. 
Legal needs to be obligated to write it down and I think they also need to be obligated to be under some type of 
a time constraint where they agree that it is not going to be down for more than this period of time. 

Senator Kalter: I am suggesting that this go back one more time for that issue to Rules for reconsideration.

Provost Krejci: I don’t want us to have something up that is illegal. The reference to the Sick Leave Policy I am 
hoping is a whole different issue, but I wonder if we put something in the policy that any policy that needs to be 
removed because it leaves the university vulnerable to non-compliance needs to be communicated with the 
Academic Senate Chair and the Academic Senate Chair takes it down so policies don’t disappear and we don’t 
know why or what. 

Senator Stewart: How about No policy can be removed from the website without approval by the Academic 
Senate Executive Committee?

Provost Krejci: Say I’m the chair and I come to the Senate and say, I don’t want this removed, but legal has told 
us we will be in trouble.

Senator Hoelscher: I really like that because it allows us to set time limits. 

Senator Kalter: Ultimately, this is a legal issue if our employees are not able to access policies that are 
important to them.
Senator Hoelscher: I think the head of HR or the head of  this or that panics and makes a decision. It never hurts
to have us in that loop and say give us your logic.

Provost Krejci: I can’t imagine that a law would change overnight so that we would not at least have the 
opportunity where legal says this law has changed. We have just discovered this. Can we get an email vote to
take it down so at least there is an accountability there? I think this helps the accountability, but also protects the 
university.

Senator Lessoff: And something about time limits.

Provost Krejci: Depending on what it is, it might take a shorter or a longer time.

Senator Stewart: So with the approval comes a time limit?
Senator Kalter: I think it can be in the policy…the Executive Committee, which shall set an appropriate timeline.

Provost Krejci: And legal may or may not have an addition like in conjunction with General Counsel.

10.10.14.04
From Sam Catanzaro, Assistant VP for Academic Administration: Chairs and Deans Summative Evaluation FY15 Schedule Will discuss at 11/27/14 meeting.
10.10.14.05
From Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter: 3.5.1 Lab School/Faculty Associate Hiring Procedure (Dist. Faculty Associate Senator) Will discuss at 11/27/14 meeting.
10.10.14.06
From Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter: 3.5.2 Contractual Continued Service Faculty Associate (Dist. Faculty Associate Senator) Will discuss at 11/27/14 meeting.
10.10.14.07
From Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter: 3.5.3 Faculty Associate Non-Accumulative Personnel Leave (Dist. Faculty Associate Senator) Will discuss at 11/27/14 meeting.
Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on October 22, 2014: 
Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, October 22, 2014
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order

Roll Call

Approval of Minutes of October 8, 2014

Budget Presentations (Deb Smitley, Associate VP for Finance and Planning; Sandy Cavi, University Budget Officer)
Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Larry Dietz
· Provost Janet Krejci 
· Vice President of Student Affairs Brent Paterson 

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Greg Alt
Committee Reports:  

Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Crowley
Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Lessoff
Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Horst
Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Rich 
Rules Committee: Senator Bushell

Action Item:

09.25.14.03
Parking Areas Where Concealed Carry is Restricted – Revised (Rules Committee)
Information Items:

10.10.14.01
Honorary Degree Policy - Revised (Faculty Affairs Committee)
10.10.14.02
Academic Personnel Policy - Revised (Faculty Affairs Committee)

10.10.14.03
Policy on Creation and Revision of Policies - Revised (Rules Committee) Returned to Committee
Communications:
09.23.14.02
Statement of Concern Re: State Universities Civil Service System (Council of Illinois University Senates)
Adjournment
Motion XLV-97: By Senator Stewart, seconded by Senator Powers, to approve the agenda as amended. The motion was unanimously approved.

Adjournment
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